# EUROPEAN JOURNAL OF

VOLUME 18, NO. 2 (2019), pp. 5-36.

### The Rise and Fall of the New Right Movement and the Historical Wars in 2000s South Korea<sup>1</sup>

#### VLADIMIR TIKHONOV (PAK NOJA)

Professor, Department of Culture Studies and Oriental Languages, University of Oslo

### Abstract

The present article deals with one of the attempts by South Korea's privileged stratum to undermine the very basis for any criticisms against the colonial-age behaviour of its institutional—and in many cases familial—forefathers, namely the so-called New Right movement. Simultaneously an academic and political movement, it was launched in 2004 and had been acting as advocates of a new, post-nationalist neo-conservatism until its recent decline, more or less concurrent with the demise of Park Geun-hye (Pak Kûnhye) regime amidst the candlelight vigils and million-strong demonstrations in downtown Seoul in 2016–2017. On the academic plane, New Right aimed at shifting the axiological basis of South Korean nationalism from ethno-nation (minjok) discriminated and oppressed by the Japanese colonialists, to the capitalist 'civilization' which colonialism had supposedly helped to transplant onto Korean soil, and the South Korean statehood which allowed so many former members of the colonial-period elites to maintain their socio-economic positions. If the new order of priorities, with the market game rules, industrial growth and modern capitalist statehood put ahead of the traditional shibboleth of the ethno-nation (encompassing the majority of population which might not necessarily benefit, at least, immediately, from all these developments), was to be established, the defence of colonial-age collaboration would no longer be an onerous task. On the contrary, collaborators could be, in such a way, re-interpreted as patriots who had acted out of Korea's long-term interest in

'civilizing' itself with the Japanese 'help' rather than pure opportunism. However, New Right never succeeded in putting the conventional South Korean historical paradigm—based, eventually, on the vision of Korea 'under-developed' by the colonial capitalism and heavily influenced by various left-nationalistic interpretations of Marxism—upside down. The present article aims at exploring how the movement proceeded and finding out what could have been the decisive factors in its failure. Moreover, it will shed the light on the general tendencies in the development of South Korean historiography in the neo-liberal age, in an attempt to understand to which extent the elite interests may be still influencing the historiographical trends, even despite the downfall of the New Right movement.

Keywords: ethno-nationalism, collaboration, neo-liberalism, New Right, Park Geun-hye, historical revisionism.

### Preface

During the period from the 1960s to the 1980s, school textbooks and other components of South Korea's official history, alongside the mainstream historiography underpinning them, were typical of post-colonial history writing, in its more or less conservative version. Since the mid-1960s, the systematic refutation of the Japanese colonial view of Korean history was seen as one of the central tasks of South Korean historians. This mission was seen as particularly urgent since a similar job had been already done, to a very large extent, in the 1950s by Marxist historians under the aegis of the rival North Korean regime.<sup>2</sup> De-colonizing historiography did not, of course, imply any doubts about the modernist and largely Eurocentric basic premises of the Japanese colonialist views per se. It was more about minuses being replaced by pluses, with the basic teleological matrix of a pre-ordained march towards European-style modernity remaining largely unchanged. While the Japanese colonial historians saw Korea—in what we today would probably characterise as quintessentially Orientalist way—as a stagnant society unable to develop capitalism on its own, South Korean historians since the late 1960s have been following up on the colonial-era Marxist historians' endeavour of rescuing the supposed sprouts of capitalism in pre-modern Korea from oblivion.<sup>3</sup> While the Japanese colonial historians—again, in a typically Orientalist fashion—were striving to (mis)represent Korea as a weak peninsular victim of the perpetual struggle between China's successive dynasties and Japan, South Korean historians were emphasizing both the pre-modern history of anti-foreign resistance and the anti-colonial movements of the pre-colonial and

colonial periods.<sup>4</sup> There was, however, one obvious ideological taboo. Under the anti-communist military regimes, research on the history of Communist resistance were controlled and restrained, while the place of Communists in the official historical representations—and especially school textbooks—was kept to a bare minimum.<sup>5</sup>

Some important changes to the status quo of South Korean historiography came in the late 1980s and early 1990s, propelled by the general growth of a leftist milieu in history as well as in other disciplines,<sup>6</sup> mostly underground or in the grey zone between what was prohibited and what was de facto tolerated.<sup>7</sup> The liberalization that followed the re-introduction of institutional democracy in 1987 also brought significant changes. Research on the Communist movement of the colonial period became fashionable for a while, a phenomenon no doubt helped by the opening of Comintern archives after the Soviet collapse in 1991. In popular culture, such previously tabooed issues as the leftist guerrilla movement of the late 1940s-early 1950s were now widely used as a subject-matter. Good examples are such critically acclaimed and commercially successful masterpieces as Nambugun (南部軍 [North Korea's] Southern Army, 1990), a film treating leftist guerrillas in a largely sympathetic way,<sup>8</sup> and T'aebaek sanmaek (太白山脈 The T'aebaek Mountain Range, 1989), the ten volumes roman-fleuve by Cho Chŏngnae (b. 1943) presenting a left-nationalist revisionist account of late colonial and post-colonial history centred around the colourful lives of left-wing partisans.<sup>9</sup> By the mid-1990s, yet another taboo was broken. The issue of colonial period collaboration with the colonizers by a large segment of the local patrician society, including landlords, incipient entrepreneurs and such key cultural figures as writer Yi Kwangsu (1892-1950) or composer and performer Hong Nanp'a (1898–1941), was approached by professional historians in a popular way that was sure to produce a strong response from the reading public.<sup>10</sup> Books on colonial period collaborators (ch'inilp'a—'the pro-Japanese faction,' or more generally, 'pro-Japanese collaborators'), typified by a three volume-long series, Ch'inil'p'a 99 In (親日派 99人 99 Pro-Japanese Collaborators), written by the patriarch of South Korea's Marxist historiography, Kang Man'gil (b. 1933) and a number of his younger colleagues,<sup>11</sup> became a bestseller. This development signified serious problems for the shaky legitimacy of the South Korean ruling class, already undermined by the wide publicity around elite misdeeds under the dictatorial regimes.

It is a well-established fact that the nucleus of the modern Korean capitalist class formed during the colonial days, inside the web of close collaboration between the nascent Korean capitalists and Japanese authorities.<sup>12</sup> It is equally well-known that the officer corps of the South Korean military, the crucial power stakeholder during the dictatorship days, was initially recruited mostly from among Japanese Imperial Army officers of Korean ethnicity. The biography of Japanese lieutenantturned South Korean major general Park Chung Hee (Pak Chônghûi, 1917–1979), who ruled South Korea with an iron fist between 1961 and 1979, was possibly the best illustration for the thesis about colonial-to-postcolonial elite continuity.<sup>13</sup> Indeed, the elites with colonial background kept some of their influence until the 1980s: Sin Hyônhwak (1920–2007), South Korea's Prime Minister in 1979–80 and one of the key managers of the Samsung (Samsông) business empire in the late 1980s, began his career at the wartime Ministry of Agriculture and Commerce of Imperial Japan.<sup>14</sup> However, this fact, disastrous for the political legitimacy of the ruling elite in a postcolonial society where colonial victimhood and anti-colonial resistance were the official narratives (especially in view of the confrontation with North Korea, ruled by the veterans of the anti-Japanese guerrilla war with impeccable nationalist credentials), was kept out of public consciousness until the late 1980s to early 1990s. Those few scholars who attempted to work on the issue—such as Im Chongguk (1929–1989), known for his meticulous collections on the collaborating activities of writers and other colonial-era public figures—were excluded from academia and barely recognized by mainstream scholarship.<sup>15</sup> Official history on the colonial period tended to omit the sensitive collaboration issue altogether, concentrating instead on the anti-colonial activities of exiled nationalists or the suppression of visible cultural figures, such as members of Korean Language Society, jailed in 1942–5.<sup>16</sup> It is no wonder then that the stream of revelations in the 1990s about the colonial roots of the South Korean elite astonished the public. It called forth a very significant popular response and put the accused—the members of the blood-based and institutional lineages whose prominent members were now revealed to have been collaborators and, by extension, the established elites in general—on the defensive.

The present article deals with one of the attempts by South Korea's privileged stratum to undermine the very basis for any criticisms against the colonial period behaviour of its institutional—and in many cases familial—forefathers, namely the New Right movement. Simultaneously an academic and political movement, it was launched in 2004. Since then, it had been advocating a new, post-nationalist neo-conservatism until its recent decline, more or less concurrent with the demise of Park Geun-hye (Pak Kûnhye, b. 1952) amidst the candlelight vigils and million-strong demonstrations in downtown Seoul in 2016–2017. On the academic plane, the New Right aimed at shifting the axiological basis of South Korean nationalism from the ethno-nation (*minjok*) oppressed by the Japanese colonialists, to the capitalist "civilization" which colonialism supposedly helped to transplant onto Korean soil, and the South Korean statehood so well served by so many former members of the colonial-period elites. The New Right movement therefore wished

to establish a new order of historical priorities. In this new order, the rules of the market, industrial growth and modern capitalist statehood were to be put ahead of the ethno-nation (*minjok*) which encompassed the underprivileged majority who might not necessarily have benefitted from these developments. If such an order of historical priorities could only be cemented, the defence of colonial period collaboration would no longer be an onerous task. On the contrary, collaborators could be re-interpreted as patriots who had acted out of Korea's long-term interest in "civilizing" itself with Japanese "help" rather than pure opportunism.<sup>17</sup>

However, the New Right never succeeded in turning the conventional South Korean historical paradigm upside down, despite their popularity with certain sectors of the ruling elite. In a way, the New Right's version of South Korean political nationalism, with its emphasis on pride in the success of the exportdriven South Korea economy conceptualized as an effect of the long-term globalization that began under Japanese rule, dovetailed nicely with South Korea's developmental trajectory. South Korean capitalist development was driven by a nation state which utilized statist nationalism for its purposes and simultaneously profited greatly from the international Cold War regime and both global and regional capital and technology flows. The Japanese connection, which the New Right was seeking to exonerate, was indeed crucial to the developmental state visions of the South Korean elites and their drive to take over the sunset industries from Japan in the 1960–80s.<sup>18</sup> Seen from this perspective, the attempt by the New Right to vindicate South Korea's ruling class and its collusion with Japanese imperialism and colonialism in the name of South Korea's export-led economic success, embedded as it is in the logic of global and regional capitalism, is perhaps less self-contradictory than it looks at first sight. The present article aims to explore how this attempt proceeded and find out why it ultimately failed to win much support beyond elite circles. Moreover, it will shed light on the general tendencies of South Korean historiography in the neo-liberal age, in an attempt to understand the extent to which elite interests have been able to influence historiographical trends.

### The "Collaboration Issue", Post-Nationalism and Neo-Conservatism

After the neo-liberal shift of 1997–8, the intellectual life of South Korea exhibited two important trends, mutually contradictory on the surface but in reality, simultaneously deeply interconnected. On the one hand, the drift from the neo-mercantilist accumulation regime of the pre-1997 years meant that official nationalism, with its emphasis on ethno-national belonging and the

time-honoured history of anti-foreign resistance, was no longer as desirable as before. The ethno-nation still had to be evoked in the context of the Sunshine Policy vis-à-vis North Korea, which was launched in 1998. After all, belonging to the same ethnic nation was the one thing the two states divided by their Cold War alliances had in common, despite the almost 20-fold difference in their per capita GNP.<sup>19</sup> However, ethno-nationalism was more of an obstacle if one had to accept the reality of, say, foreign investors possessing around 64 percent of all the bank stocks on the South Korean market by 2004 and effectively dominating the country's banking industry.<sup>20</sup> While neo-liberalism as the new politico-economic orthodoxy stimulated the post-nationalist turn on the Right, the Left discovered the urgency of post-nativist approaches witnessing the rapidly changing composition of South Korea's population. International marriages, typically between South Korean men and Chinese, Vietnamese, or Filipina women, were increasing steadily as neo-liberal South Korea was integrated into the regional network of marriage agencies, amounting to 13.6 percent of all the marriages by 2006.<sup>21</sup> At the same time more than half a million foreign manual workers were toiling for the profits of South Korea's small and medium-sized businesses.<sup>22</sup> Altogether, both marriage and labour migrants represented a sort of internal colony of advanced industrialism, and a natural object for the Left's advocacy and solidarity efforts.<sup>23</sup> Such efforts, however, implied dethroning the ethno-nation from the privileged position this concept enjoyed during the democratization struggles of the 1980s. In a paradoxical way, post- or trans-nationalism came to be a common denominator for the leftist advocates of multi-ethnic Korea and the neo-liberal establishment in need of justification for the ways in which the trans-border capitalist marketplace was supposed to function.

On the other hand, the issue of the Korean elites' collaboration with the colonial authorities was now a part of the legal and legislative, rather than simply public, discussion. After all, South Korea's transition from neo-mercantilism to neo-liberalism was led by the former standard-bearers of democratization who were able to impose a deeply unpopular marketisation agenda because they commanded the loyalty of a significant part of organized labour and progressively-minded civil society. Kim Dae-jung (Kim Taejung, 1924–2009), the erstwhile pro-democracy movement leader and a proponent of essentially social democratic 'participatory economics'<sup>24</sup> who came to preside over the shift to neo-liberalism as South Korea's president in 1998–2003, had to offer some plausibly progressive and popular policies to his supporters disheartened by the realities of layoffs and the growth of non-permanent employment. The same applied to his successor, Roh Moo-hyun (No Muhyôn, 1946–2009), a former human rights lawyer who was South Korea's president in 2003–8. The Sunshine

Policy was one such landmark policy, designed both to facilitate South Korean businesses' penetration into North Korea and please the liberal public at home. Yet another highly popular policy was the 'settlement' (ch'ôngsan) of long-tabooed historical issues, including colonial period collaboration. Several presidential investigative committees were set up under Roh Moo-hyun, to deal with hitherto "unsettled" historical issues, and the Presidential Committee for the Inspection of Anti-National Pro-Japanese Collaboration Activities (親日反民族行為眞相糾明 委員會 Ch'inil Panminjok haengwi Chinsang Kyumyông Wiwônhoe, 2005–9) was one of them. Its first chairman was Kang Man'gil, one of the authors of Ch'inil'p'a 99 In mentioned above. The public discussions that had taken place during the 1990s on the collaboration issue were now absorbed into state historical policy. The Committee presented to the national assembly a shortlist of 106 leading collaborators later expanded to 1005 personalities. At the same time, a group of left-nationalist historical activists brought together by the Institute of Ethnonational Issues (Minjok Munje Yôn'guso) named more than 4770 collaborators in its monumental Bibliographical Dictionary of Pro-Japanese Collaborators 親日人名 辭典.<sup>25</sup> While being included in the *Bibliographical Dictionary* was not supposed to have any legal consequences, those listed by the Presidential Committee for the Inspection of Anti-National Collaborations were to be targeted by the Special Law to Redeem Pro-Japanese Anti-National Collaborators' Property (親日反民 族行爲者財産의 國家歸屬에 關한 特別法 Ch'inil Panminjok Haengwija Chaesan ŭi Kukka Kwisok e gwanhan T'ŭkpyŏlpŏp, 2005), which stipulated that the property acquired as remuneration for collaboration activities was to be confiscated from collaborators' descendants.<sup>26</sup>

On the surface, the two developments in South Korea's intellectual and public life described above were mutually contradictory. On the one hand, books like the indictment of nationalism written and published in 1999 by one of South Korea's few experts on Polish history under the rather provocative title, *Nationalism is Treason*,<sup>27</sup> was avidly read by progressively-minded students on Seoul campuses. On the other hand, the same students were often likely to enthusiastically support the Roh Mu-hyun government's historical policies, despite the fact that the committee charged with investigating the collaboration issue had defined—even in its name—collaboration activities as both pro-Japanese and anti-(ethno-)national. In other words, the concept of ethno-nation could be accepted by a significant number of progressives when it was needed to be strategically deployed to promote inter-Korean reconciliation or to symbolically down-grade the position and prestige of the established elites by pointing to the "anti-national" misdeeds of its institutional or familial forefathers. The same concept, however, was to be shelved away when it came to the issue of immigration, in favour of

openness and a new, multi-ethnic Korea. However, this paradoxical parallelism in the development of a rather nationalistic movement for 'historical settlement' and at the same time post-nationalist criticism of ethno-nationalism is not necessarily inexplicable. Under the military dictatorships, the collaboration issue was largely tabooed. At the same time, the official nationalism, with its cults of supposedly sagacious King Sejong the Great (r. 1418–50) and illustrious admiral Yi Sunsin (1545–98) famed for his maritime victories during the Hidevoshi invasions of Korea (1592–8), and with its system of 'national ethics' (kungmin yulli) reminiscent of wartime Japanese Imperial ideology's totalitarianism, was a sacred cow.<sup>28</sup> Now, with freedom of expression more or less entrenched in the public sphere, the old taboos could be subverted and the erstwhile sacred cows were no longer inviolable. Thus, both historical activists striving to document the collaborationist activities and name and shame the 'anti-national' patricians of the colonial age and the leftist intellectuals attempting to dissect the pre-existing 'national' mythoi could perhaps view themselves in strikingly similar ways, as the people able at last to dismantle the labyrinth of taboos, ideological prohibitions and deleted memories inherited from the authoritarian past.

However, the new public mood and the Roh Mu-hyun government's legislative activities put some significant and important sections of the South Korean elite into an extremely awkward position. Their prestige and legitimacy, already compromised by their long history of cohesive ties with military governments, was being dealt a very painful blow. Those who were hit hardest included the famed Kim family from Koch'ang, who typified the landlords-turned-entrepreneurs of the colonial age. Its most prominent member, Waseda-educated businessman and educator Kim Sôngsu (1891–1955) known for having established one of the first Korean-owned textile factories of the colonial era, Kyŏngsŏng Spinning and Weaving Company (Kyŏngbang, 1919) and the newspaper that is still an influential mouthpiece of Korea's mainstream bourgeois opinion, Tong'a Ilbo (1919), was posthumously decorated in 1962 with the presidential Order of Merit for National Foundation (Kôn'guk Hunjang).<sup>29</sup> However, his name predictably was on the long list of collaborators (1005 persons) worked out by the Presidential Committee for the Inspection of Anti-National Collaborators. His assistance to the Japanese war effort was more than well-known. The legal challenge mounted by his descendants failed after almost a decade-long litigation, and in 2018, Kim Sôngsu was—again posthumously—deprived of his Order of Merit for National Foundation.<sup>30</sup> As a result, Tong'a Ilbo could no longer legitimately characterise itself as a nationalist paper (minjokchi). Its most important symbolic capital, the (highly exaggerated and in many ways factually untrue) story of anti-colonial resistance via journalism, was gravely undermined. Tong'a Ilbo's long-term competitor, Chosôn Ilbo, used

to be the best-selling and most influential among the established conservative papers.<sup>31</sup> However, it fared no better. Its proprietor and manager during 1933–50, Pang Ûngmo (1883–1950), a mine owner-turned-newspaperman, ended up on the same collaborators' list—again, quite expectedly, since the assistance Chosôn Ilbo rendered to the Japanese war effort after the beginning of the full-scale invasion of China in 1937, was only too well-known.<sup>32</sup> Of course, the symbolic politics of history hardly had an immediate effect on real life. Regardless of the validity of its nationalist credentials, Chosôn Ilbo has remained the South Korean daily with the highest circulation, even at the time of writing this article.<sup>33</sup> Still, even this largely symbolic attack from the progressive camp required a response. In addition, by the mid-2000s the conservatives—with Tong'a Ilbo and Chosôn Ilbo as their most representative media organs—felt themselves embattled. Roh Mu-hyun won the 2002 presidential elections, thus extending the liberals' mandate for a further five years, and his party dealt a convincing defeat to the conservatives in the 2004 parliamentary elections.<sup>34</sup> The conservative establishment needed new discourses, strategies and faces if it was to regain both the symbolic capital undermined by the collaboration controversy, and political power. The New Right movement was one of its chosen instruments.

It would not be an exaggeration to say that Tong'a Ilbo was the cradle of the New Right. It was there that some conservative pundits first started to question the conventional (that is, unabashedly negative) attitudes of the South Korean public towards the Japanese colonial period per se, a prelude to the wholesale legitimation of colonialism attempted by the New Right afterwards. Yu Sôkch'un (b. 1955), a professor at Seoul-based Yonsei University's Department of Sociology and one of the ideologues of South Korea's neo-conservatism, had already published on April 11, 2001, in the midst of the controversy over the Japanese ultra-conservatives' attempt to publish revisionist history textbooks, a column in Tong'a Ilbo, in which he suggested that the "bright sides" of the colonial period should be recognized.<sup>35</sup> Japan was obviously not a threat, from the neo-conservatives' viewpoint. As yet another pundit of the Right, Nam Siuk (b. 1938), a former editor-in-chief of Tong'a Ilbo, opined in his column in the same newspaper on January 23, 2003, South Korea was supposedly threatened by leftists who viewed North Korea's nationalist credentials as superior and disregarded South Korea as "anti-national and subservient to the US and Japan."<sup>36</sup> It was now the Right's task to prove that it was indeed the collaboration with colonial rule rather than resistance to it (which symbolically empowered the rulers of North Korea) that, in the long run, benefitted Korea most.

Perhaps it was no accident that, when the New Right (Nyurait'û) emerged as a coherent academic and political faction in 2004, most of the recognizable faces

among the New Right politicians were indeed the defectors from the leftist camp. The most representative among them was Sin Chiho (b. 1963), a radical studentturned-socialist labour activist of the 1980s who went to Japan to receive a PhD in political science at Keio University after his 'thought conversion' (chonhyang) in 1992. While Sin Chiho belonged to the more orthodox Marxist-Leninist "PD" (People's Democracy) faction,<sup>37</sup> the rest of the erstwhile leftists in the New Right camp were mostly former members of the "NL" (National Liberation) left nationalist wing of the anti-establishment movement of the 1980s, and some of them confessed to having once espoused North Korea's chuch'e philosophy. Indeed, the Secretary General of the Liberty Union (Chayujuûi Yôndae), the first-ever New Right group founded in 2004, was Hong Chinp'o (b. 1963), a former activist of the Pan-National Alliance for Unification of the Motherland (Pômminryôn), an international NGO with close ties to Pyongyang whose South Korean members had been subjected to constant police repression.<sup>38</sup> Sin Chiho assumed the duties of the Liberty Union's representative. At the same time, its Organizational Committee chief, Ch'oe Hongjae (b. 1968), was a former "NL" student leader with three stints in prison on his record.<sup>39</sup> The conservative press promoted the Liberty Union though its pages from its inception. It was obviously hoped that former leftist dissidents, so persuasive before in their attacks upon South Korea's establishment, would be equally convincing in defending its legitimacy now.<sup>40</sup> As for the former socialists and chuch'e followers, the New Right movement was a good way of saving face while moving into the conservative mainstream of South Korean society. After all, the New Right was promising to establish a new, refreshing, and internationally respectable brand of conservatism. They were to focus on individual and economic freedom a well as human rights; of course, chiefly North Korean human rights rather than human rights issues at home. From the very beginning, however, the New Right started to demonstrate a rather problematic proclivity towards following the examples of the Japanese neo-nationalists, among all the possible foreign models. Sin Chiho, for example, was among the first to import and use the term 'masochist view of history' (自虐史觀 Kor. chahak sagwan, [ap. *jigyaku shikan*] so often used by the Japanese right-wing historical revisionists towards the critics of the Imperial Japanese Army's wartime predations.<sup>41</sup> In the jargon of the South Korean New Right, this term, naturally enough, was to be applied to any critics of the new, refurbished vision of South Korea's triumphant and glorious post-colonial history.

## South Korean New Right Academia: Domestic and International Contexts

Indeed, on the intellectual level, the impulses emanating from Japan were just as important in the formation of New Right discourse as Japanese capital and technology were for the success of South Korea's developmentalist drive in the 1960–80s. The intellectual leader of the New Right was a well-known and widely respected economic historian, An Pyôngjik (b. 1936) who strongly influenced the "NL" movement of the 1980s with his definition of South Korea's economy and society as neo-colonial and semi-feudal. Having accepted the main premises of dependency theory, An argued in the 1970s and 1980s that the only hope for South Korea was 'de-linking' from the world capitalist system and launching on a course of independent, nationally oriented development. At the end of the 1980s, however, An, who stayed at Tokyo University in 1986–7, came to accept the conclusion of more mainstream Japanese economic historians who saw South Korea as a successful example of 'catch-up' development based on technology and capital imports from the core capitalist states.<sup>42</sup> Furthermore, he soon joined Kyoto University's Nakamura Tetsu and Hori Kazuō in their research on how the foundations of South Korea's post-colonial jump into the ranks of the 'middledeveloped' (中進 Kor. chungjin) capitalist countries was supposedly based on the legacy of colonial period industrialization.<sup>43</sup> A large physical part of the colonial legacy, in the form of heavy and chemical industry plants etc. either ended up in what became North Korea after 1945 or was destroyed by the Korean War in 1950–3. The degree to which the colonial legacy might have indeed contributed to the process of post-colonial capital accumulation in South Korea is a subject of heated debates in international academia.<sup>44</sup> Even if such a contribution might have been substantial, such a conclusion does not necessarily translate into apology for colonial rule, with its political oppression and enormous social inequalities. Most economic historians agree that industrial growth in 1920–30s' Korea did not sufficiently benefit the poorer peasant majority.<sup>45</sup> However, An's conclusions were desperately needed by the New Right movement, for which he became the academic face after assuming the presidency of the New Right Foundation in 2006. After all, if colonial period economic development laid the foundations for South Korea's 'miraculous' growth then collaboration with the colonial authorities on behalf of the local entrepreneurial class by Kim Sôngsu and Pang  ${\rm \hat{U}ngmo^{46}}$  could be seen in a much more positive light.

Together with An, another major New Right theoretician was the economic historian, Yi Yŏnghun (b. 1951). In the field of late Chosŏn economic history his original area of expertise—Yi was famous for his opposition to the idea of

internally developing 'sprouts of capitalism' in the Choson economy and society, and idea which had dominated Marxism-influenced historical scholarship in Korea since the 1950s. In Yi's view, late Chosŏn society of small cultivators, with its established patterns of primogeniture and familial farm management, represented a good potential basis for the transplantation of capitalism from outside. However, it could hardly, institutionally or technologically, develop any sort of modern capitalism on its own. While this argument per se seems to be grounded in thorough factual research, some of Yi's judgements on late Chosŏn society appear to lack proper proof, being obviously designed to emphasize the supposed backwardness of pre-colonial Korea. A good example is his professed belief that Chosŏn did not develop a system of property ownership, as all land was supposed to be ultimately owned by the ruling dynasty.<sup>47</sup> Furthermore, drawing on pre-existing work, mostly by Japanese researchers, Yi highlighted the importance of the Japanese Government General's Land Survey (1910-8) for the establishment of modern-style property rights in Korea. Yi's rebuttals of the nationalist historians' customary accusations that the Land Survey simply represented a "Japanese land grab" obviously do hold water to a certain degree. Indeed, in most cases the Land Survey simply reconfirmed the existing property-holding patterns.<sup>48</sup> However, Yi seems to be completely uninterested in the *social* consequences of the Land Survey, which, by establishing modern patterns of exclusive property rights, discarded the customary rights which tenants used to enjoy in Chosŏn society, and deepened inequalities in the countryside. The same applies to Yi's rather triumphalist vision of the history of colonial Korea and post-colonial South Korea in general. Yi views what he (following, indeed, the time-honoured terminology of such colonial period Marxist theoreticians as Im Hwa, 1908–53) terms the 'transplantation' (isik) of capitalist institutions and internationallyoriented economic structures as an exclusively positive phenomenon, indeed, almost as a pre-ordained historical process with a Hegelian telos. At the same time, he appears to be, at best, oblivious about the *social* price of the triumphs of modernization, before and after de-colonization.<sup>49</sup> In fact, his unabashedly positive evaluations of the growth-first economic policies of the 1960-70s' military dictatorship are reminiscent of the modernization theories of the early Cold War-age, with their acknowledgement of Third World authoritarianism as a 'necessarily evil' on the path towards successful 'catch-up with the advanced countries.'50

Long-standing connections with the Japanese historical scholarship, mostly of a mainstream conservative flavour, were instrumental in the quest by An and Yi for arguments against the established left-nationalist version of Korea's early modern and colonial history. Indeed, this version could justifiably be accused of ideological

dogmatism. Unlike, say, the south-eastern coastal region of China or Bengal, late Chosŏn Korea definitely was not a world-wide manufacturing centre for which a sort of independent capitalist development could be postulated, even theoretically.<sup>51</sup> It is also clearly undeniable that, while using their Korean colony for their own purposes, the Japanese authorities did indeed transplant the metropolitan institutional infrastructure to the colonial soil.<sup>52</sup> The trouble with Yi and An's arguments was rather their ideological penchant towards ascribing exclusively positive historical significance to all these developments. That such a penchant could indeed lead the neo-conservatives away from any possibilities of gaining genuine popularity, was amply demonstrated by the 2005 'Han Sŭngjo Incident.' Han Sŭngjo (1930–2017), a Berkeley-educated and extremely conservative political scientist from Korea University, published a contribution in a Japanese right-wing monthly, Seiron, in which he characterised Japanese colonial rule as a "blessing" for Korea, and denounced the accusations against collaborators as supposedly "grounded in left-wing ideology." While that was hardly different from what Sin Chiho, Hong Chinp'yo, Ch'oe Hongjae, An Pyôngjik or Yi Yŏnghun might have thought themselves, the blunt way in which Han expressed his belief in the salubriousness of 'colonial modernization' made it difficult even for many of the New Right to adopt his cause when extremely negative public reactions eventually forced Han out of his emeritus professorship at Korea University.<sup>53</sup> Open apologetics for Japanese colonial rule, in the style of Japanese neo-nationalists or such Korea-born writers as the Japanese Right's favourite middle-brow author, O Sŏnhwa (Oh Sonfa, b. 1956),<sup>54</sup> turned out to be an unsellable intellectual commodity in South Korea, not only for the general public but among much less nationalistic scholarly audiences as well. While both An and Yi obviously did their best to distinguish themselves from unabashedly pro-colonial rhetoric of Han's kind, their vision of colonial period modern development, as we will see below, came to be regarded as simply a slightly more sophisticated version of Han's.

The 'Han Sŭngjo Incident,' interestingly enough, temporarily overlapped with yet another landmark in the history of South Korea's New Right of the 2000s namely, with the publication of the seminal *For Reconciliation* (和解를 爲해서 *Hwahae rŭl wihaesŏ*) by Pak Yuha (b. 1957), a Japan-educated South Korean academic.<sup>55</sup> The book—quickly translated into Japanese<sup>56</sup>—was written in the then fashionable post-nationalist jargon. The author emphasized her willingness "to overcome the [obsession with] the state" and to criticize masculinist and nationalist oppression on all sides, including South Korea's own patriarchal society which, until the disclosure of the 'comfort women' atrocities by a former victim in 1991, tended to regard the victims of Japanese wartime 'comfort women' recruitment as 'fallen women.' After the disclosure, they were, as Pak suggests,

reclassified as 'worthy victims' representing the whole of the victimized Korean nation—their individualities, life histories and experiences being side-lined. Some of the criticisms made by Pak were certainly justified. Indeed, it is hard to deny that much of the gender- and class-based wartime victimization by the Japanese military and colonial authorities was absorbed into the South Korean national(ist) narrative as primary 'national' suffering, without due attention to the socioeconomic circumstances or gender stereotypes which served as the background for the atrocities.<sup>57</sup> However, as such Zainichi (Japan-resident Korean) intellectuals as essayist Sŏ Kyŏngsik (b. 1951) or feminist historian Kim Puja (b. 1958) were quick to point out, Pak's own book was hardly free from the faults she (justifiably) found with the nationalist critique of colonial period atrocities. In prioritising 'reconciliation' between the nation states of Japan and South Korea, advocating friendlier 'understanding' of the modes of thinking and behaviour of Japan's right-wing political mainstream and demonstrating an unusual willingness to 'absolve' Japan from guilt for its imperialist past, the book was playing to Japanese nationalism. At the same time, it obviously suited the interests of South Korea's own ruling groups which saw improved relations with Japan as one of their priorities and were negative towards the 'anti-collaborationist' campaign of Roh Muhyun's government.<sup>58</sup> Pak Yuha—soon (in 2007) awarded a prestigious Osaragi Jirō Prize by Asahi<sup>59</sup>—become an important fellow-traveller for the New Right. As we will see below, less a decade after her first emergence as a public intellectual her hard-core revisionist stance would bring her into serious trouble which overlapped with the overall crisis of the New Right movement.

Back then, in 2005–6, however, the New Right and their allies were seen as representatives of an attractive new trend, distinctive from the old-fashioned ideological dogmatism on both Left and Right. Post-nationalism was riding a wave of popularity in rapidly internationalizing neoliberal South Korea, and the New Right was skilfully sailing along with the winning trend. Indeed, Sin Chiho even criticised the National Alliance of the New Right (Nyu Rait'ŭ Chŏn'guk Yŏnhap), the pan-national umbrella New Right group, for positioning itself too closely to the older, already discredited right-wingers, on the understanding that this tactic might inhibit the New Right's own growth in popularity and public recognition.<sup>60</sup> On the intellectual front, the reputation of the New Rights was to be cemented by the huge, two-volume, *Re-interpretation of History Before and After Liberation* (解放 前後史 再認識 Haebang Chŏnhusa Chaeinsik, 2006). The book, edited by Yi Yŏnghun and a well-known conservative scholar of Western history, Pak Chihyang (b. 1953), was a collection of contributions by both renowned and early-career South Korean, Japanese and American scholars, including such prominent names as Harvard's Carter Eckert and University of Michigan's Meredith Jung-En Woo.<sup>61</sup> The book

represented a collaboration between the New Right, post-nationalists and Korea historians of different ideological persuasions in general. Many of the latter stood much to the left of the book's two editors. Yi Yŏnghun and Pak Chihyang, however, obviously wanted to selectively use the pre-existing-and not necessarily conservative—scholarship on colonial and postcolonial Korea in order to create a counterweight to the historical bible of the 1990s' left-nationalists, Interpretation of History Before and After Liberation (解放 前後史 認識 Haebang Chŏnhusa Insik, 1979-89), hence the telling title. The prodigiously large article collection did not include even a single piece on the history of anti-colonial resistance, or the colonial period workers' movement. However, at the same time a contribution on the colonialperiod political participation by Koreans and its significance for Korea's post-Liberation history (by Namiki Masahito, Ferris Women's University) was visible.<sup>62</sup> In attempt to make their collection representative, Yi Yŏnghun and Pak Chihyang even succeeded in including some of the authors of the original, Interpretation of the History Before and After the Liberation among their contributors: for example, Prof. Yi Wanbôm, a known authority on post-Liberation political history and the Korean-American relationship, contributed chapters (on the trusteeship debates and the political struggles in the immediate post-Liberation years), written in an impeccably neutral, objectivist tone, to both collections in succession.<sup>63</sup> At this juncture, it looked as if the academic New Right, especially their representatives of Yi Yŏnghun's calibre, were going to acquire a sort of Gramscian hegemony over the modern history field in South Korea, buttressed by the general fascination with post-nationalist ideas and the authority of international academia (which at that point did not seem to distinguish between the New Right and their post-nationalist colleagues among its South Korean counterparts). However, the triumph, as we will see below, was short-lived.

### The Textbook Revision Movement and the Downfall of the New Right

Already in 2006, a group of leading post-nationalist historians openly broke away from the New Rights. *Re-reading Modernity* (近代를 다시 읽는다 *Kûndae rûl tasi Ingnûnda*, ed. Yun Haedong, 2006), a collective monograph representative of this group's thinking, emphatically questioned the absolutization of the modern capitalist state so essential in the logic of the New Right and suggested instead the necessity of finding the ways of overcoming the teleology of modernity's in historiography.<sup>64</sup> The problem for the New Right was, however, not only their Hegelian tendency to absolutize the supposedly 'civilized' modern statehood, be it colonial Japanese or Korean. A further problem was that the ways in which

they formulated and distributed for general consumption their ideas increasingly resembled the hackneyed formulae of South Korea's official historiography, or sometimes even Imperial Japan's history-writing. A good example is offered by the earliest in the series of New Right 'alternative textbooks,' the one dealing with modern and contemporary history and published by Textbook Forum (Kyokwasô P'orôm), a major New Right group, in 2008. Edited by Yi Yŏnghun, the textbook acknowledges the 'oppression' of the colonial time, but simultaneously evaluates the Japanese colonial period as the "time when Koreans learned modern civilization and accumulated their social abilities," in language reminiscent of the Japanese colonizers' own self-serving descriptions of their rule in Korea. Together with the Japanese colonizers, both Syngman Rhee (Yi Sûngman, r. 1948–60) and Park Chong Hee (Pak Chônghûi, r. 1961–79) received generally positive evaluations in the textbook, as rulers who "consolidated liberal democracy" in South Korea and produced the "success of the South Korean economic model" respectively. At the same time, the democratic revolution of April 1960 which toppled the Syngman Rhee dictatorship was degraded to a 'student movement.'<sup>65</sup> The book—while being labelled as a 'textbook'—was not a textbook in the proper sense of the word. It was not authorised for school use by the Ministry of Education, and its authors indeed never applied for such an authorisation. Still, it was heartily welcomed by the political conservatives as a sign that history descriptions for schoolchildren were shifting at last in their own preferred direction. Park Geun-hye (Pak Kûnhye, b. 1952), daughter of Park Chong Hee and then the chairwoman of the conservative Grand National Party (Hannaradang), later to become South Korea's president (r. 2013–7), praised the book by saying that such a historical account caused her to worry less about schoolchildren learning the "distorted version of history."<sup>66</sup> This praise from conservative politicians was of serious practical importance to the New Right in the situation where, after 10 years of liberal rule, a conservative, 'business-friendly' president Lee Myung-bak (Yi Myôngbak, r. 2008–13) was to assume power. However, in the end, collusive ties with the conservative governments proved to be the undoing of the New Right. The movement ended up falling together with its political backers.

The failure of the New Right, of course, was not simply a matter of politics. Post-nationalism, for example, still remains, in the time of the present writing, a serious force on the South Korean academic scene, and for a number of good reasons. One of them is the fact that, with the passage of time, the nationalistic historical myths created by the official historians of 1960–80s' neo-mercantilist developmentalist state, have the tendency to become history themselves, now ripe for critical academic analysis.<sup>67</sup> But, from a purely academic viewpoint of the post-developmentalist, post-authoritarian age, the historical accounts produced

by the New Right were suspiciously reminiscent of exactly these historical myths which the post-nationalists were so fond of publicly debunking. Was South Korea really a 'liberal democratic state' since its inception in 1948, as the New Right had been stubbornly claiming? Serious historians, armed with knowledge of the 'façade democracies' of inter-war Eastern Europe or, say, 'imitative democracy' in many post-Soviet states today, will find such a claim preposterous, regardless of the ostensible existence of supposedly 'liberal democratic' institutions in South Korea during the authoritarian developmentalist period.<sup>68</sup>

In a similar vein, the positive appraisal of Japanese colonial modernity and its supposed 'rational bureaucratic rule' sound rather disharmonious in an age when the boundaries between 'premodern' and 'modern' are seen as fuzzy and blurred, and the 'rationality' of modern governance is being increasingly questioned. To be sure, modernity has multiple varieties, and even the state Shinto theocracy or, say, ample use of physical torture by the repressive apparatus would not disqualify Japanese colonial rule as essentially modern. But does the regimented colonial rule have to be ascribed an exclusively positive historical significance? South Korea's historical scholarship of the late 2000s-early 2010s produced a number of critical analyses of the New Right historical accounts which seriously questioned the overall frame of reference, with its highly ideological glorification of various unsavoury forms of modern statehood. The critics also found Yi Yônghun's belief in the absence of private land ownership in pre-colonial Korea, or in the inherently driven 'self-destruction' of the pre-colonial Chosôn state to be deeply problematic.<sup>69</sup> By the beginning of the 2010s, the academic credibility of the New Rights was being seriously questioned. Hegemony in Korean academia, which seemed to be almost obtainable a few years before, was now out of their reach.

The New Right's lack of academic prestige was laid bare when the scholarly wing of the movement coalesced around the newly organized Association for the Study of Korean Contemporary history (Han'guk Hyŏndaesa Hakhoe) in 2011. An heir to the Textbook Forum, this new academic association was able to attract only around sixty members and only less than one-third of this number were professional historians. The rest were economists, political scientists or 'national ethics' (*kungmin yulli*) experts. The latter speciality, as liberal critics alleged, represented the totalitarian ideology of 'pan-national consolidation' from the 1970s rather than the academic field of ethics studies.<sup>70</sup> Sponsored financially by the Federation of Korean Industries (Chŏn'gyŏngnyŏn), an influential business lobby group, this supposedly academic association has been seen by the majority of professional historians as hopelessly prejudiced ideologically and lacking in integrity. In fact, many of the historians who joined it were rather public intellectuals of the neo-conservative bent (such as Prof. Kwŏn Hŭiyŏng of the Academy of Korean Studies, or Prof. Hŏ

Tonghyŏn of Kyunghee University) than purely academically-minded researchers. The Association did not produce either a scholarly journal or any recognizable academic publications.<sup>71</sup> Generally speaking, research publishing was not the forte of the New Right. The lion's share of the several hundred book the New Right has published so far, mostly through ideologically loyal publishers, such as Kip'arang (owned by a veteran conservative journalist, An Pyŏnghun, b. 1938) or Paengnyŏn Tong'an, have consisted of popular works of journalism, middlebrow at best, either praising the 'achievements' of Syngman Rhee and Park Chung Hee or defending the colonial period businessmen and public figures accused of collaboration as the representatives of 'national capital' or 'national public life.' Few of these works have ever entered the bestsellers' list (traditionally dominated, in the field of history, by translated works, books by the liberally-inclined public intellectuals or apolitical historians of culture), and few were written professionally enough to be sympathetically reviewed by their peers in the historical field.<sup>72</sup> By the early 2010s, New Right academics came to appear as a sect-like group, increasingly isolated inside the professional milieu. Their further actions only deepened this isolation.

With two successive conservative administrations in power in 2008–17, the New Right was relied more and more on their clout inside the corridors of power in order to force their agenda of textbook change. In that, they had one particularly strong ally. President Park Geun-hye came into the Blue House (the presidential residence in Seoul) with a self-defined mission to 'restore the honour' of her dictatorial father,<sup>73</sup> an aim which overlapped completely with the desires of the New Right. In the beginning, they attempted to utilise the existing institutional mechanisms. In 2013, one more New Right-authored textbook, this time covering Korea's history as whole and targeting high-school students, was published by one of the most prestigious textbook publishers, Kyohaksa. Criticized by a number of professional historians for glaring inaccuracies and fallacious descriptions, this textbook—which, notoriously, went as far as to describe the massacre of the pro-democracy protesters in Kwangju in May 1980 by the South Korean army as 'clashes'—was, however, authorized and allowed into use (with a minimum of required edits) by the Ministry of Education, obviously on orders from the higher echelons of power. However, the ambitions of the New Right and Park's administration remained unrealized. By the beginning of 2014, practically no schools had adopted the textbook. The few which attempted to do so had to rescind their decisions after protests by parents, students and teachers' bodies.<sup>74</sup> The established institutional mechanisms were evidently not conducive to the neo-conservative re-writing of public memory.

As the failure of the textbook revision drive became visible, the Blue House, with the full support of its New Right academic allies, took a more radical turn. It became obvious that the existing, relatively liberal system of textbook approval by the Ministry of Education and schools' free choice among the approved textbooks did not serve well the grand presidential project of full rehabilitation of Park Chung Hee and other ethnic Korean bureaucrats, soldiers and entrepreneurs of the Japanese Empire who then moved on to form the backbone of South Korea's ruling class. Thus, in the thinking of the Park administration, it was the system that had to be changed. In October 2015, the Park Geun-hye government publicly announced the plan to which it had repeatedly been alluding for several months before that. Under the plan Korean history textbooks would be 'nationalized' (kukchŏnghwa) in the way that they used to be during the period 1974–2002, when one, state-produced textbook was to be used uniformly in all the schools across the whole country. Given that the switch to the textbook approval and free choice system in 2002 was regarded as an important step forward towards further democratization of South Korea's notoriously over-centralized educational system, this measure was immediately criticized as harking back to the dictatorial past. After all, the shift from the ministerial approval system to unitary textbooks in 1974 took place against the backdrop of the Yusin ("Revitalization") dictatorship which was at that time clearing away the remaining formally liberal institutions. Moreover, since the background of Park Geun-hye's textbook gamble was more than clear, the historical and educational communities, as well as the majority of the politically active citizenry, understood the 'nationalization' to be tantamount to promoting the New Right vision of colonial period collaborators as pioneers of modernity to the status of an orthodoxy. In this way, 'nationalization' was seen as a de facto 'privatization' of national history for the needs of Park Chung Hee's descendants who aspired to exonerate their father. It was bad enough that the state's history was now to be written by the state itself, and forced upon the (mostly unwilling) learners, especially for the generations that had become accustomed to a more balanced relationship between the state and civil society since the institutional democratization of the late 1980s. But the additional reduction of public history to the family narrative of the current ruler looked even worse to those people who used to see the distinction between public and private realms as the benchmark of rational, modern governance.75

Hence, the backlash exceeded all the expectations. An absolute majority of professional Korean historians in South Korea (382 persons in more than 70 universities) refused to participate in writing what became popularly known as 'the New Right textbook.' That demonstrated once again just how weak the position of New Right was inside the professional academic community. Furthermore, around 97 percent of school history teachers were found to be critical of the project, as well as 77.7 percent of schoolteachers in general.<sup>76</sup> Unexpectedly, even conservative

educators and historians often took a public stance against the 'nationalization.' For many conservatives, the exoneration of colonialism and pro-colonial collaboration, even in the name of 'modernization', was too much to stomach. Even Han Yǒng'u (b. 1938), a veteran conservative historian who was once himself among the state-commissioned authors of 1970–80s history textbooks, voiced his objections to 'nationalization.'77 The New Rights agenda of discarding the narrative of national anti-colonial resistance in favour of a pro-colonialist version of modernization theory turned out to be too scandalous even for a sizeable part of South Korea's traditional conservatives. While protest demonstrations and denouncements of the 'nationalization' project by various NGOs and civil groups were making the news, the government-run National Committee for History Compilation had no choice but to commission the new textbook from a motley group of mostly elderly historians headed by a retired specialist in Korea's ancient past from Ewha Women's University, Sin Hyŏngsik, who was 76 at the time of appointment. Among the six compilers of the most sensitive contemporary history part, four were either economic historians or political science experts with the views close to those of the New Right.<sup>78</sup> Since Sin and his co-authors—thirty-one in total—were to participate in a vastly unpopular endeavour which could forever tarnish their professional reputations among fellow academics, they were lavishly remunerated for their efforts. Sin, for example, pocketed a sum amounting to approximately 34,000 US dollars for his contribution, the highest-ever amount that the South Korean state ever paid to a textbook author.<sup>79</sup> By the end of January 2017, the new unitary textbook of Korean history, written in great haste, was ready. However, in less than two months, on March 10, 2017, the Constitutional Court of South Korea reconfirmed the impeachment of Park Geun-hye, on accusations of corruption and power abuse. Nine years of conservative domination over South Korean politics thus ended, amidst million-strong popular demonstrations in the centre of Seoul.<sup>80</sup> And the first thing the newly elected liberal president, Moon Jae-in (Mun Chaein, b. 1953) did after entering the Blue House, was to order the 'nationalized' textbook to be discarded and to restore the previous system of textbook approval.<sup>81</sup> 'New Right textbooks' in the end failed to materialise and the New Right movement as a whole quietly disappeared from the forefront of South Korea's academic and political life, being now strongly associated with the disgraced Park Geun-hye and her unpopular presidency. The New Right organizations have not dissolved themselves, but at the time of writing (May–October 2018) they appear to be keeping an intentionally low public profile. In the end, their exceedingly close association with the Park Geun-hye regime meant that the New Right was badly wounded by Park's fall from grace.

### Conclusion

In the wake of Park Geun-hye's downfall and the cancellation of the 'textbook nationalization' project, the New Right movement, by and large, failed to achieve its original objectives. The brand of intellectual and political conservatism which it had been developing may be referred to as "new" only with major caveats. Whereas claiming that pro-Japanese collaboration constituted a decisive contribution to Korea's modernization and that colonialism as a whole proved beneficial for Korea might have been relatively 'new' in the context of South Korean public space (but not necessarily internationally, if one takes the historical views of Japanese conservatives into consideration, for example), the New Right's laudatory views of South Korea's past authoritarian administrations were quite reminiscent of these administrations' own self-descriptions and pro-government propaganda, still fresh in the memory of older South Koreans. Their uncompromising hostility towards the DPRK was also hardly new, although the New Right did their best to dress it with the more fashionable discourse of modernity and individual human rights rather than the old-fashioned anticommunist formulae from South Korea's 1950s–80s. In the end, categorical and rather unnuanced denouncements of North Korea proved hard to reconcile with the discourse of inter-Korean peace and cooperation which currently enjoys relatively strong popularity among most South Koreans, including many self-described conservatives.<sup>82</sup> Rationalizations of the South Korean authoritarian period did not fit well with the New Right's own avowed belief in individual rights and freedoms and proved unpopular, to say the least, with younger generations of South Koreans more accustomed to viewing procedural democracy and international human rights standards as important norms.

Apologetics for Japanese colonialism and its Korean accomplices failed to persuade the majority of South Koreans, socialized to regard the post-colonial master narrative of colonial period victimhood and the heroism of the anticolonial resistance, about the validity of the national(ist) credentials of the collaborators' heirs. Both the New Right's vision of colonization as a part of capitalist globalization ultimately benefitting South Korea's economy and the shared view of the majority of ordinary South Koreans who commonly identify colonialism as the age of suffering for the colonized and pro-colonial collaboration as treason,<sup>83</sup> may be described as nationalistic in their own ways. However, the pro-globalist nationalism of the South Korean elites leaves little space for popular memories of colonial period suffering and resistance, and thus proved unable to win a popular following. It appears that South Korea's ruling class, with its colonial roots, will, for the time being, have to be content with the sort of 'managerial legitimation' that it has been enjoying since the age of high-speed economic growth.<sup>84</sup> The majority of South Koreans do appreciate the relatively high living standards that were achieved under the domination of the country's present ruling stratum, but retain their scepticism concerning the historical legitimacy of the collaborators' heirs who have continuously occupied high-level positions in South Korean society.

The failure of the New Right project does not mean that ruling class interests do not, and will not influence the process of history-writing. They certainly will as they do elsewhere—but in much less direct ways than those attempted by the New Right, with their crude apologetics for dictatorial rule and outdated modernization theories. For example, in the field of modern or contemporary history, the history of the middle classes, their consumption patterns, and the commercial mass culture they have been enjoying since the colonial days is represented much more strongly in today's South Korea than the history of the underprivileged, of their resistance, or of the social movements in general. However, even amidst the general turn towards a de-politicized history of "modernity" and/or "culture" (rather than that of capitalism and/or socio-political struggles),<sup>85</sup> direct apologetics for colonialism and dictatorship remain, and will most likely continue to remain, the unpopular view of an ultra-conservative minority.

### Notes

- Acknowledgements: I would also like to extend my deep gratitude to Dr. Robert Winstanley-Chesters and other members of the editorial staff of the EJKS for their painstaking efforts, and to Dr. Owen Miller (SOAS) for his meticulous native-speaker editing of my manuscript. This work was supported by the Ministry of Education of the Republic of Korea and the National Research Foundation of Korea (NRF-2018S1A3A2075204).
- On the South Korean history textbooks, see: Hsin-Huang Michael Hsiao, "One colonialism, two memories: representing Japanese colonialism in Taiwan and South Korea" In *History Textbooks and the Wars in Asia: Divided Memories*, edited by Gi-Wook Shin, Daniel C. Sneider, 173–191 (London: Routledge, 2011).
- 3. In some versions of this colonial historiography, Korea was even proclaimed an "ancient" society incapable of reaching the stage of feudalism.
- 4. See Yun Haedong, *Kündae Yõksahak ŭi Hwanghon* (The Twilights of Modern Historiography) (Seoul: Ch'aek kwa Hamkke, 2010), 19–119.
- See Han'guk Yöksa Yön'guhoe 1930 nyöndae Yön'guban, *Ilcheha Sahoejuŭi Undongsa* (The History of the Socialist Movement under the Japanese Colonial Rule) (Seoul: Han'gilsa, 1991), 15–24.
- 6. On the leftist movements of the 1980s, see: Namhee Lee, *The Making of Minjung: Democracy and the Politics of Representation in South Korea* (Ithaca, N.Y.: Cornell University Press, 2007).
- 7. On the leftist movements of the 1980s, see: Namhee Lee, *The Making of Minjung: Democracy and the Politics of Representation in South Korea* (Ithaca, N.Y.: Cornell University Press, 2007).

- 8. On the tradition of cinematic protest to which this film belongs, see: Han Sang Kim, "Film Auteurism as a Cold War Governmentality: Alternative Knowledge and the Formation of Liberal Subjectivity" *Journal of Korean Studies* 22.2 (2017): 317–342.
- 9. On this novel, see: Kim Chŏngja, "Kŏdaehan 'kutp'an'ŭro pon T'aebaek Sanmaek kwa kŭ Chinjŏngsŏng" (The *T'aebaek Mountain Range* seen as a Giant Space for Shamanic Exorcism and its Authenticity) *Hyŏndae Sosŏl Yŏn'gu* 30 (2006): 283–31.
- 10. On the historiography of collaboration since the late 1980s, see: Koen De Ceuster, "The Nation Exorcised: The Historiography of Collaboration in South Korea" *Korean Studies* 25.2 (2001): 207–242.
- 11. Kang Man'gil et al., Ch'inil'p'a 99 In (99 Pro-Japanese Collaborators) (Seoul: Tolpegae, 1993).
- 12. On the process of formation of Korea's nascent capitalist class during the colonial age, see O Miil, Kündae Han'guk ŭi Chabonka tŭl (Korea's Modern Capitalists) (Seoul: P'urŭn Yöksa, 2014). On the make-up of the incipient modern bureaucratic elites under the Japanese rule, see: Kim Yöngmo, *Ilcheha Han'in Chibaech'ŭng Yõn'gu* (the Research on the Korean Ruling Class under the Japanese Rule) (Seoul: Kohŏn, 2008), 125–176.
- On the role of the former Japanese officers of Korean ethnicity in the building of South Korean army, see: Han Yongwön, *Han'guk ŭi Kunbu Chŏngch'i* (South Korea's Military Politics) (Seoul: Taewangsa, 1993), 128–138.
- 14. On Sin, see: Yun T'aegon, "'Yöngwönhan TK Taebu' Sin Hyönhwak i Han'guk Hyöndaesa e namgin Chokchök" (The Imprint left by the 'Eternal Leader of the Taegu-Pusan Network', Sin Hyönhwak, on South Korea's Contemporary History), *Pressian*, March 26, 2007: http:// www.pressian.com/news/article.html?no=11726 Accessed on August 23, 2018.
- 15. See Im's recent critical biography: Chŏng Unhyŏn, *Im Chongguk P'yŏngjŏn* (A Critical Biography of Im Chongguk) (Seoul: Sidae ŭi Ch'ang, 2006).
- 16. See, for example, the orthodox historical descriptions in Kuksa P'yŏnch'an Wiwŏnhoe, ed. *Han'guksa* (Korean History), vols. 50 and 51 (Seoul: T'amgudang, 2001), dealing with the late colonial period. "Collaboration" is occasionally named there only in the context of the "divide and rule" policies by the colonial authorities.
- 17. On the priorities of the New Right movement, see one of the earliest research works dealing specially with the Korean New Right: Chŏng Haegu, "Nyu Rait'ŭ Undong ŭi Hyŏnsil Insik e Taehan Pip'anjök Kŏmt'o" (A Critical Evaluation of New Right's Perceptions of the Realities) Yöksa Pip'yŏng 76 (2006: 215–237).
- Bruce Cumings, "The origins and development of the Northeast Asian political economy: industrial sectors, product cycles, and political consequences" *International Organization* 38.1 (1984): 1–40.
- 19. On South Korea's engagement policies vis-a-vis North Korea in the late 1990s and early 2000s, see: Key-young Son, *South Korean Engagement Policies and North Korea: Identities, Norms and the Sunshine Policy* (London, Routledge, 2006).
- On the neoliberal restructuring in post-1997 South Korea, see: James Crotty and Kang-Kook Lee, "The Effects of Neoliberal "Reforms" on the Postcrisis Korean Economy" *Review of Radical Political Economics* 38.3 (2006): 381–387.
- 21. Yean-Ju Lee, Dong-Hoon Seol and Sung-Nam Cho, "International marriages in South Korea: The significance of nationality and ethnicity" *Journal of Population Research* 23.2 (2006): 165–182.
- 22. On the growing internationalization and ethnic fragmentation of the South Korean working class, see: Kwang-Yeong Shin, "Globalisation and the Working Class in South Korea: Contestation, Fragmentation and Renewal" *Journal of Contemporary Asia* 40 (2010): 211–229. According to the sources cited by Shin, by 2009 the foreign workers comprised more than 5 per cent of the total employees in the South Korean economy; their numbers doubled between 2002 and 2007.

- 23. On the pro-immigrant advocacy efforts by the progressive sector of the South Korean civil society, see, for example: Timothy C. Lim, "Racing from The Bottom in South Korea?: The Nexus Between Civil Society and Transnational Migrants" *Asian Survey* 43.3 (2003): 423–442.
- 24. See his book in English: Dae Jung Kim. *Mass-participatory Economy: A Democratic Alternative for Korea* (Cambridge: Center for International Affairs, Harvard University, 1985).
- 25. *Ch'inil Inmyông Sajôn* (Bibliographical Dictionary of the Pro-Japanese Collaborators) (Seoul: Minjok Munje Yön'guso, 2009).
- On South Korea's historical policies of the 2000s, see: Kim Yöngsu. Kwagŏsa Ch'ŏngsan, 'Minjuhwa' rŭl Nŏmŏ 'Sahoehwa' ro (Settling the Past History Right—from 'Democratization' to 'Socialization') (Seoul: Meidei, 2008), 67–124.
- 27. Im Chihyŏn. Minjokchuûi nûn Panyôkida (Nationalism is Treason) (Seoul: Sonamu, 1999).
- 28. Chŏn Chaeho. *Pandongjuŭijõk Kŭndaejuŭija, Pak Chŏng Hŭi* (A Reactionary Modernist, Park Chong Hee) (Seoul: Ch'aek Sesang, 2000), 85–109.
- 29. The standard work on the history of Kim clan's enterprises is Carter J. Eckert, Offspring of Empire: The Koch'ang Kims and the Colonial Origins of Capitalism, 1876–1945 (Seattle: University of Washington Press, 1991). A more apologetic recent account is Kim Choong Soon, A Korean Nationalist Entrepreneur: A Life History of Kim Songsu, 1891–1955 (Albany: State University of New York Press, 1998).
- 30. Nam Ŭnju, "'Ch'inil Haengwi' Tong'a Ilbo Kim Sŏngsu, Kŏn'guk Kongno Hunjang Sŏhun Pakt'al" (Tong'a Ilbo's Kim Sŏngsu is deprived of his Order of Merits for National Foundation due to his 'pro-Japanese acts') Daily Hangyoreh, February 13, 2018. http://www.hani.co.kr/arti/society/area/832216.html Accessed on September 10, 2018.
- According to the South Korean ABC Association (www.kabc.or.kr), in 2010 the total circulation of *Chosŏn Ilbo* was 1,884,783. Quoted in: Han Jiyoung and Lee Gunho, "A Comparative Study of the Accuracy of Quotation-Embedded Headlines in *Chosun Ilbo* and *The New York Times* from 1989 to 2009" Korea Journal 53.1 (2013): 65–90.
- 32. In the end of protracted court battles, in 2017 the Supreme Court ruled that Pang was guilty of supporting Japan's military aggression by publishing pro-war articles in the periodicals he controlled, *Chosŏn Ilbo* included. Kang Aeran, "Kobŏp, 'Pang Ŭngmo, Ilche ch'imnyak chŏnjaeng tongjo kŭl kejae man ch'inil haengwi injŏng" (the Supreme Court, "Only the Publication of Articles Supportives of Japan's Military Aggression is recognized as Pang Ŭngmo's Pro-Japanese Actions) *Yonhap News*, May 12, 2017. http://www.yonhapnews.co.kr/ bulletin/2017/05/12/020000000AKR20170512057700004.HTML?input=1195m Accessed on September 10, 2018.
- 33. By 2017, the *Chosŏn Ilbo* ranked first with its paid circulation of 1,254,297, followed by the *Tong'a Ilbo* with 749,414 and the *Chung'ang Ilbo* with 719,931. Yang-Hwan Jung, "Dong-A Ilbo ranks 2nd for paid circulation of daily newspapers" *Tong'a Ilbo* (English edition), June 3, 2017. http://english.donga.com/List/3/08/26/942598/1 Accessed on September 10, 2018. The trend for paper newspaper circulation is generally downward; still, *Chosŏn Ilbo* is understood to rank first in the time of this writing.
- 34. See an analysis of the election results in Eui Hang Shin, "Electron democracy, populism, and generational politics: The case of the April 15, 2004 general election in South Korea" *East Asia* 22.1 (2005): 51–81.
- 35. Yu Sôkch'un, "Pit kwa Kŭrimja rŭl hamkke pora" (Look at both Bright and Shadowy [Sides] Together) Tong'a Ilbo, April 11, 2001. https://news.naver.com/main/read.nhn?mode=LSD& mid=sec&sid1=100&oid=020&aid=0000057876 Accessed on September 10, 2018.
- 36. Nam Siuk. "Minjok Chisangjuŭi wihŏmhada" (Absolutization of Ethno-Nation is Dangerous) *Tong'A Ilbo*, January 23, 2003.
- On Sin's life and career, see Ch'oe Úryŏng, "Sin Chiho—Oldŭrait'ŭ Ppyamch'in Nyurait'ŭ" (Sin Chiho—A New Rightist who Went Further than Old Rightists) *Inmul kwa Sasang* 164 (2011): 58–80.

- 38. Kim Chongmok, Hong Chinsu. "'Ch'ai' Chonjunghaetchiman, 'Solchikham' Aswiwŏtta" ([They] Respected [their] 'Differences' but Lacked in 'Frankness') *Kyŏnghyang Sinmun*, September 2, 2009. http://news.khan.co.kr/kh\_news/khan\_art\_view.html?artid=20090902 1754235&code=210000 Accessed on September 12, 2018.
- 39. Ku Yöngsik, "Nyurait'ŭ, Taesŏn, Ch'ongsŏn Tongsi Sŏkkwŏn norinda" (The New Right Plans to Dominate both Parliamentary and Presidential Elections Simultaneously) Ohmynews, December 12, 2006. http://www.ohmynews.com/NWS\_Web/View/at\_pg.aspx?CNTN\_ CD=A0000378514 Accessed on September 12, 2018.
- 40. On the promotion of the New Right by the conservative press, see: Kim Chaeyŏng, "Nyurait'ŭ wa Chŏngp'aji" (The New Rights and the Politicized Newspapers) Kyŏnghyang Sinmun, December 6, 2004. https://news.naver.com/main/read.nhn?mode=LSD&mid=sec&sid1=10 2&oid=032&aid=0000097279 Accessed on September 12, 2018.
- 41. Ha Chongmun. "Panil Minjokchuŭi wa Nyurait'ŭ" (The Anti-Japanese Nationalism and the New Right) Yõksa Pip'yõng 78 (2007): 175–197.
- 42. On An's academic career, see his dialogue with Chong Chaejong. An Pyongjik, Chong Chaejong, "Na ùi Hangmun, Na ùi Insaeng: An Pyongjik—Minjokchuùi eso Kyongje Songjangjuùi ro" (My Research, My Life: An Pyongjik—from Nationalism to Economic Developmentalism) Yöksa Pip'yöng 59 (2002): 204–260.
- A product of their research cooperation was Hori Kazuō and An Pyŏngjik. Kündae Chosŏn kongŏphwa ŭi yŏn'gu (A Study of the Industrialisation of Modem Korea) (Seoul: Ilchogak, 1993).
- 44. On the debates on the role of the legacies of the colonial-age industrialization, see: Timothy C. Lim, "The Origins of Societal Power in South Korea: Understanding the Physical and Human Legacies of Japanese Colonialism" *Modern Asian Studies* 33.3 (1999): 603–633.
- 45. While its primary school enrolments, literacy, and survival rates rose, the farm incomes per household, agricultural real wages, and per capita calorie intake from staple foods declined. Mitsuhiko Kimura, "Standards of Living in Colonial Korea: Did the Masses Become Worse Off or Better Off Under Japanese Rule?" *The Journal of Economic History* 53.3 (1993): 629–652.
- 46. Colonial-era proprietor of the Chosôn Ilbo newspaper.
- 47. See Yi's own explanations on his view here: Yi Yŏnghun, "Chosŏn Hugi Irae Sonong Sahoe Chŏn'gae wa Ŭiŭi" (The Development and the Meaning of the Small Cultivators' Society since the Late Chosŏn Period) Yŏksa wa Hyŏnsil 45 (2002): 3–38. On the commercial transactions with land and land ownership in pre-modern Korea, see: Pae Hangsŏp, "Chosŏn Hugi T'oji Soyu Kujo mit Maemae Kwansŭp e taehan Pigyosajŏk Kŏmt'o" (Comparative Analysis of the Landownership Structure and Land Purchase/Sale Customs during Late Chosŏn period) Han'guksa Yŏn'gu 149 (2010): 189–237.
- 48. Yi Yŏnghun, "T'oji Chosa Saŏp ŭi Sut'alsŏng Chaegŏmt'o" (Reconsidering the View on the Land Survey as a Dispossession Measure) Yŏksa Pip'yŏng 24 (1993): 307–334.
- 49. See, for example, his recent outline history of contemporary South Korea: Yi Yŏnghun, *Taehan Min'guk Yöksa* (The History of the Republic of Korea) (Seoul: Kip'arang, 2013).
- 50. See a critical review of the modernization theory and its historical background in Nils Gilman. *Mandarins of the Future: Modernization Theory in Cold War America* (Baltimore: John Hopkins University Press, 2003).
- 51. Yi Hŏnch'ang, *Han'guk Kyŏngje T'ongsa* (An Outline History of Korean Economy) (Seoul: Pŏmmunsa, 2006): 146–154.
- 52. A good account of such transplantation can be found in Kyung Moon Hwang, *Rationalizing Korea: The Rise of the Modern State, 1895–1945* (Berkeley, University of California Press, 2016).
- 53. See a detailed description of this scandal in Ha Chongmun. "Panil Minjokchuŭi wa Nyurait'ŭ", 187–189.

- 54. A book by O Sŏnhwa available in English translation is Sonfa Oh, *Getting Over It! Why Korea Needs to Stop Bashing Japan* (Tokyo: Tachibana Publishing, 2015).
- 55. Pak Yuha, Hwahae rŭl wihaesŏ (For Reconciliation) (Seoul: Ppuri wa Ip'ari, 2005).
- 56. Pak Yuha (transl. Satō Hisaya), *Wakai no tameni* (For Reconciliation) (Tokyo: Heibonsha, 2006).
- 57. Hyunah Yang, "Remembering the Korean military comfort women: nationalism, sexuality, and silencing" In *Dangerous Women: Gender and Korean Nationalism*, edited by Kim, Elaine H. and Choi, Chungmoo. 123–141 (London: Routledge, 1998).
- 58. Sö Kyöngsik, Shokuminchishugi no Böryoku (The Violence of Colonialism) (Tokyo: Kobunken, 2010); Kim Puja, "Ianfu' mondai to Tatsushokuminchishugi" (The 'Comfort Women' Issue and Post-colonialism) In *Rekishi to Sekinin* (History and Responsibility), edited by Kim Puja and Nakano Toshiō. 100–122 (Tokyo: Seikyūsha, 2008).
- 59. A full list of the receivers of this award is available online: http://www.asahi.com/shimbun/ award/osaragi/. Accessed on September 27, 2018.
- 60. On Sin's criticisms, see: Ha Chongmun. "Panil Minjokchuŭi wa Nyurait'ŭ", 190–191.
- 61. *Haebang Chŏnhusa ŭi Chaeinsik* (Re-interpretation of the History Before and After the Liberation), vols. 1–2. Edited by Pak Chihyang, Yi Yŏnghun et al. (Seoul: Chaek sesang, 2006).
- 62. Namiki Masahito. "Singminji sigi Chosŏnin ŭi Chŏngch'i Chamyŏ" (Korean Political Participants during the Colonial Era) In *Haebang Chŏnhusa ŭi Chaeinsik* (Re-interpretation of the History Before and After the Liberation), Vol. 1. 655–697.
- 63. In his case, see: Cho Unch'an, To Chaegi, "Nyu Rait'ŭ sigak Haebang Chönhusa ŭi Chaeinsik Ch'ulgan" (*Re-interpretation of the History Before and After the Liberation* written from the New Right Viewpoint, is published) *Kyŏnghyang Sinmun*, February 8, 2006. http://news. khan.co.kr/kh\_news/khan\_art\_view.html?art\_id=200602082240031 Accessed on September 27, 2018.
- 64. *Kûndae rûl tasi Ingnûnda* (Re-reading Modernity), vols. 1–2. Edited by. Yun Haedong et al. (Seoul: Yŏksa Pip'yŏngsa, 2006).
- 65. *Taean Kyogwasŏ Han'guk Kŭnhyŏndaesa* (An Alternative Textbook of Korea's Modern and Contemporary History). Edited by Yi Yŏnghun et al. (Seoul: Kip'arang, 2008).
- 66. Kim Tonghyŏn, "Nyurait'ŭ Kyogwasŏ Kŭkch'anhan Pak Kŭnhye ŭi Yŏksagwan" (Pak Kŭnhye's Exalted Praise for a New Right Textbook and her View of History) Views and News, May 27, 2008. http://www.viewsnnews.com/article?q=35206 Accessed on September 27, 2018.
- 67. See, for example, the persuasive critique of South Korea's mainstream historical "victimhood nationalism" by a foremost post-nationalist historian, Im Chihyŏn (Jie-Hyun Lim): Jie-Hyun Lim, "Victimhood Nationalism and History Reconciliation in East Asia" *History Compass* 8.1 (2010): 1–10. Back in 1999, Im authored one of the pioneering post-nationalist historical books, *Minjokchuûi nûn Panyôkida* (Nationalism is Treason) (see note 27 above).
- On South Korea's history of developmental authoritarianism, see, for example: Eun Mee Kim, *Big Business, Strong State: Collusion and Conflict in South Korean Development, 1960–90* (Albany, NY: State University of New York Press, 1997).
- 69. An early example of such academic criticism is Pak T'aegyun, "Nyu Rait'ŭ ŭi Tŭngjang kwa Yŏksa Insik Nonjaeng" (The Emergence of the New Rights and the Disputes on the Historical Perceptions) *Hwanghae Munhwa* 56 (2007): 285–302.
- 70. See typical criticism in Kim Sangbong, *Todŏk Kyoyuk ŭi P'asijŭm* (The Fascism of the Ethics Education) (Seoul: Kil, 2005).
- 71. Paek Ch'öl, "Han'guk Hyŏndaesa Hakhoe nŭn Nyu Rait'ŭ in'ga?" (Does the Association for the Study of Korean Contemporary history [belongs to] the New Right?) *Kyŏnghyang Sinmun*, June 8, 2013. http://news.khan.co.kr/kh\_news/khan\_art\_view.html?artid=201306081616321 Accessed on September 28, 2018.

- 72. Chön Chöngyun, "Sae Yöngmo' ttae Ilbonch'öröm … Uik Taejung Yöksasö Ssodajyö" (Just like in Japan in the Time of the 'Society for History Textbook Reform'… Popularized Right-wing Historical Books are Pouring out) Daily *Hangyoreh*, January 13, 2016. http://www.hani.co.kr/arti/society/schooling/726073.html Accessed on September 28, 2018.
- Lee Joo-hee, "Dramatic Life Topped by Election Win" Korea Herald, December 20, 2012. http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20121219000112 Accessed on September 28, 2018.
- 74. Kang Hwajöng. "Kyohaksa 'Han'guksa' Kyokwasö ŭi Hyöndaesa Sŏsul kwa Minjujuŭi Kyoyuk" (Democracy Education and the Descriptions of Contemporary History in Kyohaksa 'Korean History' Textbook) Yöksa Kyoyuk Yön'gu 20 (2014): 129–173.
- 75. Kim Yukhun, "Pak Künhye Chŏngbu ŭi Yŏksa Kyoyuk Chŏngch'aek kwa Yŏksa Kyokwasŏ Kukchŏnghwa" (Park Geun-hye Government's Policies on Historical Education and the 'Nationalization' of History Textbooks) Kyoyuk Pip'yŏng 37 (2016): 48–72.
- 76. Chön Chöngyun, "Yöksa Kyosa 97% 'Kukchöng Kyokwasö Pandae'" (97 per cent of History Teachers Oppose 'National' History textbooks) Daily *Hangyoreh*, August 20, 2014. http:// www.hani.co.kr/arti/society/society\_general/652059.html Accessed on October 12, 2018.
- Ch'oe Uri, "Sŏuldae Kyosu 382 myŏng 'Kukchŏnghwa Mŏmch'ura'" (382 Seoul National University Professors Urge 'to Stop [Textbook] nationalization') Daily *Hangyoreh*, October 28, 2015 http://www.hani.co.kr/arti/society/society\_general/714933.html Accessed on October 12, 2018.
- Anonymous, "Kukchŏng Kyokwasŏ Chipp'iljin Myŏngdan, P'ŭrop'il Konggae" (The List and Profiles of the National Textbook Authors are Published) Daily *Chosŏn Ilbo*, November 28, 2016 http://news.chosun.com/site/data/html\_dir/2016/11/28/2016112801524.html Accessed on October 12, 2018.
- 79. Chang Un'gyo. "Kukchong Kyokwaso Han Cchok tang Ch'oedae 243 Manwon ... Sasang Ch'oedae Yon'gubi Ch'aenggin Chipp'iljin" (2 Million 430 Thousand Won Per Page for the National Textbook ... The Authors Secured the Most Lavish Research Funds in History) *Kyonghyang Sinmun*, December 13, 2016. http://news.khan.co.kr/kh\_news/khan\_art\_view. html?art\_id=201612131255001 Accessed on October 12, 2018.
- Elise Hu, "South Korean Judges Uphold President Park Geun-hye's Impeachment" NPR March 9, 2017. https://web.archive.org/web/20170310033732/http://www.npr.org/ sections/thetwo-way/2017/03/09/519547627/south-korean-judges-uphold-park-geun-hyes -impeachment Accessed on October 12, 2018.
- Bak Se-hwan, "Moon Jae-in Orders Scrapping of State Textbooks" Korea Herald, May 12, 2017. http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20170512000653 Accessed on October 12, 2018.
- 82. Lee Seung-jun, "South Koreans Overwhelmingly Support a Peace Agreement to End Korean War" Daily *Hangyoreh* (English version), April 21, 2018. http://english.hani.co.kr/arti/ english\_edition/e\_northkorea/841484.html Accessed on October 12, 2018.
- 83. On Koreans' views on the Japanese colonial period, see, for example: Peter Hays Gries, Qingmin Zhang, Yasuki Masui and Yong Wook Lee, "Historical beliefs and the perception of threat in Northeast Asia: colonialism, the tributary system, and China–Japan–Korea relations in the twenty-first century" *International Relations of the Asia-Pacific* 9 (2009): 245–265.
- 84. On the 'managerial legitimation'—by the success in producing supposedly desirable outcomes—in Korea's modern history, see Kyung Moon Hwang, *Rationalizing Korea: The Rise of the Modern State*, *1895–1945*: 9–11, 101, 115.
- See a review of this trend: Kim Ho, "Munhwa K'ont'ench'ŭ wa Inmunhak" (The Cultural Contents and Humanities) Inmun K'ont'ench'ŭ 1 (2003): 57–67.

### References

- Anonymous, "Kukchŏng Kyokwasŏ Chipp'iljin Myŏngdan, P'ŭrop'il Konggae" (국정 교과서 집필 진 명단, 프로필 공개 The List and Profiles of the National Textbook Authors are Published) Daily *Chosŏn Ilbo* 조선일보, November 28, 2016 http://news.chosun.com/site/data/html\_ dir/2016/11/28/2016112801524.html Accessed on October 12, 2018.
- Bak, Se-hwan, "Moon Jae-in Orders Scrapping of State Textbooks" *Korea Herald*, May 12, 2017. http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20170512000653 Accessed on October 12, 2018.
- Chang Ŭn'gyo 장은교. "Kukchŏng Kyokwasŏ Han Cchok tang Ch'oedae 243 Manwŏn … Sasang Ch'oedae Yŏn'gubi Ch'aenggin Chipp'iljin" (국정 교과서 한쪽당 최대 243만원...사상 최대 연구비 챙긴 집필진 2 Million 430 Thousand Won Per Page for the National Textbook … The Authors Secured the Most Lavish Research Funds in History) *Kyŏnghyang Sinmun* 경향신문, December 13, 2016. http://news.khan.co.kr/kh\_news/khan\_art\_view.html?art\_ id=201612131255001 Accessed on October 12, 2018.
- Ch'inil Inmyông Sajôn (친일인명사전 Bibliographical Dictionary of the Pro-Japanese Collaborators). Seoul: Minjok Munje Yŏn'guso 민족문제연구소, 2009.
- Cho Unch'an 조운찬, To Chaegi 도재기, "Nyu Rait'ǔ sigak Haebang Chŏnhusa ŭi Chaeinsik Ch'ulgan" (뉴라이트 시각 '해방 전후사 재인식' 출간 Re-interpretation of the History Before and After the Liberation written from the New Right Viewpoint, is published) Kyŏnghyang Sinmun 경향신문, February 8, 2006. http://news.khan.co.kr/kh\_news/khan\_art\_view. html?art\_id=200602082240031 Accessed on September 27, 2018.
- Ch'oe Uri 최우리. "Sŏuldae Kyosu 382 myŏng 'Kukchŏnghwa Mŏmch'ura'" (서울대 교수 382명 '국 정화 멈추라' 382 Seoul National University Professors Urge 'to Stop [Textbook] nationalization') Daily *Hangyoreh* 한겨레신문, October 28, 2015 http://www.hani.co.kr/arti/society/ society\_general/714933.html Accessed on October 12, 2018.
- Ch'oe Ŭryŏng 최을영, "Sin Chiho—Oldŭrait'ŭ Ppyamch'in Nyurait'ŭ" (신지호—올드라이트 뺨치 는 뉴라이트 Sin Chiho—A New Rightist who Went Further than Old Rightists) *Inmul kwa Sasang* 인물과 사상 164 (2011): 58–80.
- Chŏn Chaeho 전재호. Pandongjuŭijŏk Kŭndaejuŭija, Pak Chŏng Hŭi (반동적 근대주의자, 박정희 A Reactionary Modernist, Park Chong Hee). Seoul: Ch'aek Sesang 책세상, 2000.
- Chŏn Chŏngyun 전정윤, "Yŏksa Kyosa 97% 'Kukchŏng Kyokwasŏ Pandae'" (역사교사 97% '국 정 교과서 반대' 97 per cent of History Teachers Oppose 'National' History textbooks) Daily *Hangyoreh* 한겨레신문, August 20, 2014. http://www.hani.co.kr/arti/society/society\_ general/652059.html Accessed on October 12, 2018.
- Chŏn Chŏngyun 전정윤, "'새역모' 때 일본처럼... 우익 대중 역사서 쏟아져 'Sae Yŏngmo' ttae Ilbonch'ŏrŏm ... Uik Taejung Yŏksasŏ Ssodajyŏ" (Just like in Japan in the Time of the 'Society for History Textbook Reform'... Popularized Right-wing Historical Books are Pouring out) Daily *Hangyoreh* 한겨레신문, January 13, 2016. http://www.hani.co.kr/arti/society/ schooling/726073.html Accessed on September 28, 2018.
- Chŏng Chaejŏng 정재정, An Pyŏngjik 안병직 "Na ŭi Hangmun, Na ŭi Insaeng: An Pyŏngjik— Minjokchuŭi esŏ Kyŏngje Sŏngjangjuŭi ro" (나의 학문, 나의 인생: 안병직—민족주의에서 경제 성장주의로 My Research, My Life: An Pyŏngjik—from Nationalism to Economic Developmentalism) Yŏksa Pip'yŏng 역사비평59 (2002): 204–260.
- Chŏng Haegu 정해구, "Nyu Rait'ŭ Undong ŭi Hyŏnsil Insik e Taehan Pip'anjŏk Kŏmt'o" (뉴라이트 운동의 현실 인식에 대한 비판적 검토 A Critical Evaluation of New Right's Perceptions of the Realities) Yŏksa Pip'yŏng 역사비평76 (2006: 215–237).
- Chŏng Unhyŏn 정운현, *Im Chongguk Pyŏngjŏn* (林鍾國 평전 A Critical Biography of Im Chongguk). Seoul: Sidae ŭi Ch'ang 시대의 창, 2006.
- Crotty, James and Lee, Kang-Kook. "The Effects of Neoliberal "Reforms" on the Postcrisis Korean Economy" *Review of Radical Political Economics* 38.3 (2006): 381–387.

- Cumings, Bruce. "The origins and development of the Northeast Asian political economy: industrial sectors, product cycles, and political consequences" *International Organization* 38.1 (1984): 1–40.
- De Ceuster, Koen. "The Nation Exorcised: The Historiography of Collaboration in South Korea" Korean Studies 25.2 (2001): 207–242.
- Eckert, Carter J. Offspring of Empire: The Koch'ang Kims and the Colonial Origins of Capitalism, 1876–1945. Seattle: University of Washington Press, 1991.
- Gilman, Nils. Mandarins of the Future: Modernization Theory in Cold War America. Baltimore: John Hopkins University Press, 2003.
- Gries, Peter Hays, Zhang, Qingmin, Masui, Yasuki and Lee, Yong Wook. "Historical beliefs and the perception of threat in Northeast Asia: colonialism, the tributary system, and China– Japan–Korea relations in the twenty-first century" *International Relations of the Asia-Pacific* 9 (2009): 245–265.
- Ha Chongmun 하종문. "Panil Minjokchuŭi wa Nyurait'ŭ" (반일 민족주의와 뉴라이트 The Anti-Japanese Nationalism and the New Right) Yöksa Pip'yöng 역사비평 78 (2007): 175–197.
- Han, Jiyoung and Lee, Gunho, "A Comparative Study of the Accuracy of Quotation-Embedded Headlines in Chosun Ilbo and The New York Times from 1989 to 2009" Korea Journal, 53.1 (2013): 65–90.
- Han Yongwŏn 한용원, Han'guk ŭi Kunbu Chŏngch'i (한국의 군부 정치 South Korea's Military Politics). Seoul: Taewangsa 대왕사, 1993.
- Han'guk Yöksa Yŏn'guhoe 1930 nyŏndae Yŏn'guban 한국 역사 연구회 1930년대 연구반, *Ilcheha Sahoejuŭi Undongsa* (일제하 사회주의 운동사 The History of the Socialist Movement under the Japanese Colonial Rule). Seoul: Han'gilsa 한길사, 1991.
- Hori Kazuō 堀和生 and An Pyŏngjik 안병직. Kŭndae Chosŏn kongŏphwa ŭi yŏn'gu (近代 朝鮮 工業 化의 研究 A Study of the Industrialisation of Modem Korea). Seoul: Ilchogak 일조각, 1993.
- Hsiao, Hsin-Huang Michael. "One colonialism, two memories: representing Japanese colonialism in Taiwan and South Korea" In *History Textbooks and the Wars in Asia: Divided Memories*, edited by Gi-Wook Shin, Daniel C. Sneider, 173–191. London: Routledge, 2011.
- Hu, Elise. "South Korean Judges Uphold President Park Geun-hye's Impeachment" NPR March 9, 2017. https://web.archive.org/web/20170310033732/http://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo -way/2017/03/09/519547627/south-korean-judges-uphold-park-geun-hyes-impeachment Accessed on October 12, 2018.
- Hwang, Kyung Moon. *Rationalizing Korea: The Rise of the Modern State, 1895–1945.* Berkeley, University of California Press, 2016.
- Im Chihyŏn 임지현. *Minjokchuûi nûn Panyôkida* (민족주의는 반역이다 Nationalism is Treason). Seoul: Sonamu 소나무, 1999.
- Jung, Yang-Hwan. "Dong-A Ilbo ranks 2nd for paid circulation of daily newspapers" *Tong'a Ilbo* (English edition), June 3, 2017. http://english.donga.com/List/3/08/26/942598/1 Accessed on September 10, 2018.
- Kang Aeran 김애란, "Kobŏp, 'Pang Ŭngmo, Ilche ch'imnyak chŏnjaeng tongjo kŭl kejae man ch'inil haengwi injŏng'" (고법, '방응모, 일제 침략 전쟁 동조 글 게재만 친일 행위 인정' The Supreme Court, "Only the Publication of Articles Supportives of Japan's Military Aggression is recognized as Pang Ŭngmo's Pro-Japanese Actions") *Yonhap News*, May 12, 2017. http://www.yonhapnews.co.kr/bulletin/2017/05/12/020000000AKR20170512057700004. HTML?input=1195m Accessed on September 10, 2018.
- Kang Hwajŏng 강화정, "Kyohaksa 'Han'guksa' Kyokwasŏ ŭi Hyŏndaesa Sŏsul kwa Minjujuŭi Kyoyuk" (교학사 '한국사' 교과서의 현대사 서술과 민주주의 교육 Democracy Education and the Descriptions of Contemporary History in Kyohaksa 'Korean History' Textbook) Yŏksa Kyoyuk Yŏn'gu 역사교육연구20 (2014): 129–173.
- Kang Man'gil 강만길 et al., *Ch'inil'p'a 99 In* (친일파 99인 99 Pro-Japanese Collaborators). Seoul: Tolpegae 돌베개, 1993.

- Kim Chaeyŏng 김재영, "Nyurait'ŭ wa Chŏngp'aji" (뉴라이트와 정파지 The New Rights and the Politicized Newspapers) *Kyŏnghyang Sinmun* 경향신문, December 6, 2004. https://news.naver. com/main/read.nhn?mode=LSD&mid=sec&sid1=102&oid=032&aid=0000097279 Accessed on September 12, 2018.
- Kim Chŏngja 김정자, "Kŏdaehan 'kutp'an'ŭro pon T'aebaek Sanmaek kwa kŭ Chinjŏngsŏng" (거대한 '굿판'으로 본 '태백산맥'과 그 진정성 The *T'aebaek Mountain Range* seen as a Giant Space for Shamanic Exorcism and its Authenticity) *Hyŏndae Sosŏl Yŏn'gu* 현대소설연구30 (2006): 283–31.
- Kim Chongmok 김종목, Hong Chinsu 홍진수. "'Ch'ai' Chonjunghaetchiman, 'Solchikham' Aswiwŏtta" ('차이' 존중했지만, '솔직함' 아쉬웠다 [They] Respected [their] 'Differences' but Lacked in 'Frankness') *Kyŏnghyang Sinmun* 경향신문, September 2, 2009. http://news.khan. co.kr/kh\_news/khan\_art\_view.html?artid=200909021754235&code=210000 Accessed on September 12, 2018.
- Kim, Choong Soon. A Korean Nationalist Entrepreneur: A Life History of Kim Songsu, 1891–1955. Albany: State University of New York Press, 1998.
- Kim, Dae Jung. Mass-participatory Economy: A Democratic Alternative for Korea. Cambridge: Center for International Affairs, Harvard University, 1985.
- Kim, Eun Mee. *Big Business, Strong State: Collusion and Conflict in South Korean Development,* 1960–90. Albany, NY: State University of New York Press, 1997.
- Kim Han Sang, "Film Auteurism as a Cold War Governmentality: Alternative Knowledge and the Formation of Liberal Subjectivity" *Journal of Korean Studies* 22.2 (2017): 317–342.
- Kim Ho 김호. "Munhwa K'ont'ench'ǔ wa Inmunhak" (문화 콘텐츠와 인문학 The Cultural Contents and Humanities) *Inmun K'ont'ench'ǔ* 인문 콘텐츠1 (2003): 57–67.
- Kim Puja 金富子, "'Ianfu' mondai to Tatsushokuminchishugi" (「慰安婦」問題と脱植民地主義 The 'Comfort Women' Issue and Post-colonialism) In *Rekishi to Sekinin* (歷史と責任 History and Responsibility), edited by Kim Puja 金富子 and Nakano Toshiō 中野敏男, 100–122. Tokyo: Seikyūsha 青弓社, 2008.
- Kim Sangbong 김상봉, *Todŏk Kyoyuk ŭi P'asijŭm* (도덕교육과 파시즘 The Fascism of the Ethics Education). Seoul: Kil 길, 2005.
- Kim Tonghyŏn 김동현, "Nyurait'ŭ Kyogwasŏ Kükch'anhan Pak Kŭnhye ŭi Yŏksagwan" (뉴라이 트 교과서를 극찬한 박근혜의 역사관 Pak Kŭnhye's Exalted Praise for a New Right Textbook and her View of History) *Views and News*, May 27, 2008. http://www.viewsnnews.com/ article?q=35206 Accessed on September 27, 2018.
- Kim Yǒngmo 김영모, Ilcheha Han'in Chibaech'ŭng Yǒn'gu (일제하 한인 지배층 연구 The Research on the Korean Ruling Class under the Japanese Rule). Seoul: Kohǒn 고헌, 2008.
- Kim Yŏngsu 김영수. *Kwagŏsa Ch'ŏngsan, 'Minjuhwa' rŭl Nŏmŏ 'Sahoehwa' ro* (과거사 청산, '민주화' 를 넘어 '사회화'로 Settling the Past History Right—from 'Democratization' to 'Socialization'). Seoul: Meidei 메이데이, 2008.
- Kim Yukhun 김육훈, "Pak Kŭnhye Chŏngbu ŭi Yŏksa Kyoyuk Chŏngch'aek kwa Yŏksa Kyokwasŏ Kukchŏnghwa" (박근혜 정부의 역사교육 정책과 역사교과서 국정화 Park Geun-hye Government's Policies on Historical Education and the 'Nationalization' of History Textbooks) *Kyoyuk Pip'yŏng* 교육비평37 (2016): 48–72.
- Kimura, Mitsuhiko. "Standards of Living in Colonial Korea: Did the Masses Become Worse Off or Better Off Under Japanese Rule?" *The Journal of Economic History* 53.3 (1993): 629–652.
- Ku Yŏngsik 구영식, "Nyurait'ù, Taesŏn, Ch'ongsŏn Tongsi Sŏkkwŏn norinda" (뉴라이트, 대선, 총 선 동시 석권 노린다 The New Right Plans to Dominate both Parliamentary and Presidential Elections Simultaneously) *Ohmynews*, December 12, 2006. http://www.ohmynews.com/ NWS\_Web/View/at\_pg.aspx?CNTN\_CD=A0000378514 Accessed on September 12, 2018.
- Kuksa P'yŏnch'an Wiwŏnhoe 국사편찬위원회, ed. *Han'guksa* (한국사 Korean History), vols. 50 and 51. Seoul: T'amgudang 탐구당, 2001.

- Lee Joo-hee, "Dramatic Life Topped by Election Win" *Korea Herald*, December 20, 2012. http:// www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20121219000112 Accessed on September 28, 2018.
- Lee, Namhee. *The Making of Minjung: Democracy and the Politics of Representation in South Korea.* Ithaca, N.Y.: Cornell University Press, 2007.
- Lee, Seung-jun, "South Koreans Overwhelmingly Support a Peace Agreement to End Korean War" Daily *Hangyoreh* (English version), April 21, 2018. http://english.hani.co.kr/arti/ english\_edition/e\_northkorea/841484.html Accessed on October 12, 2018.
- Lee, Yean-Ju, Seol, Dong-Hoon and Cho, Sung-Nam. "International marriages in South Korea: The significance of nationality and ethnicity" *Journal of Population Research* 23.2 (2006): 165–182.
- Lim Jie-Hyun [Im Chihyŏn], "Victimhood Nationalism and History Reconciliation in East Asia" History Compass 8.1 (2010): 1–10.
- Lim, Timothy C. "The Origins of Societal Power in South Korea: Understanding the Physical and Human Legacies of Japanese Colonialism" *Modern Asian Studies* 33.3 (1999): 603–633.
- Lim, Timothy C. "Racing from The Bottom in South Korea?: The Nexus Between Civil Society and Transnational Migrants" *Asian Survey* 43.3 (2003): 423–442.
- Nam Siuk 남시욱. "Minjok Chisangjuŭi wihŏmhada" (민족지상주의 위험하다 Absolutization of Ethno-Nation is Dangerous) *Tong'A Ilbo* 동아일보, January 23, 2003.
- Nam Ŭnju 남은주, "'Ch'inil Haengwi' *Tong'a Ilbo* Kim Sŏngsu, Kŏn'guk Kongno Hunjang Sŏhun Pakt'al" (친일행위 '동아일보' 김성수, 건국공로 훈장 서훈 박탈 *Tong'a Ilbo*'s Kim Sŏngsu is deprived of his Order of Merits for National Foundation due to his 'pro-Japanese acts') Daily *Hangyoreh* 한겨레신문, February 13, 2018. http://www.hani.co.kr/arti/society/area/832216. html Accessed on September 10, 2018.
- Namiki Masahito 並木 真人. "Singminji sigi Chosŏnin ŭi Chŏngch'i Chamyŏ" (식민지 시기 조선인 의 정치참여 Korean Political Participants during the Colonial Era) In *Haebang Chŏnhusa ŭi Chaeinsik* (해방전후사의 재인식 Re-interpretation of the History Before and After the Liberation), edited by Pak Chihyang 박지향 and Yi Yŏnghun 이영훈, Vol. 1. 655–697. Seoul: Ch'aek Sesang 책세상, 2006.
- O Miil 오미일, Kündae Han'guk ŭi Chabonka tŭl (근대 한국의 자본가들 Korea's Modern Capitalists). Seoul: P'urŭn Yöksa 푸른역사, 2014.
- Oh, Sonfa 呉善花. Getting Over It! Why Korea Needs to Stop Bashing Japan (Tokyo: Tachibana た ちばな Publishing, 2015).
- Pae Hangsöp 배항섭, "Chosŏn Hugi T'oji Soyu Kujo mit Maemae Kwansŭp e taehan Pigyosajŏk Kŏmt'o" (조선후기 토지소유 구조 및 매매관습에 대한 비교사적 검토 Comparative Analysis of the Landownership Structure and Land Purchase/Sale Customs during Late Chosŏn period) *Han'guksa Yŏn'gu* 한국사 연구149 (2010): 189–237.
- Paek Ch'òl 백철, "Han'guk Hyŏndaesa Hakhoe nŭn Nyu Rait'ŭ in'ga?" (한국 현대학회는 뉴라이트 인가 Does the Association for the Study of Korean Contemporary history [belongs to] the New Right?) *Kyŏnghyang Sinmun* 경향신문, June 8, 2013. http://news.khan.co.kr/kh\_news/ khan\_art\_view.html?artid=201306081616321 Accessed on September 28, 2018.
- Pak Chihyang 박지향, Yi Yǒnghun 이영훈 et al., eds. *Haebang Chǒnhusa ǔi Chaeinsik* (해방 전후사 재인식 Re-interpretation of the History Before and After the Liberation), vols. 1–2. Seoul: Ch'aek sesang 책세상, 2006.
- Pak T'aegyun 박태균. "Nyu Rait'ǔ ŭi Tŭngjang kwa Yŏksa Insik Nonjaeng" (뉴라이트의 등장과 역사 인식 논쟁 The Emergence of the New Rights and the Disputes on the Historical Perceptions) *Hwanghae Munhwa* 황해 문화 56 (2007): 285–302.
- Pak Yuha 박유하. *Hwahae rŭl wihaesŏ* (화해를 위해서 For Reconciliation). Seoul: Ppuri wa Ip'ari 뿌리와 이파리, 2005.
- Pak Yuha 朴裕河 (transl. Satō Hisaya 佐藤久), Wakai no tameni (和解のために For Reconciliation). Tokyo: Heibonsha 平凡社, 2006.

- Shin, Eui Hang. "Electron democracy, populism, and generational politics: The case of the April 15, 2004 general election in South Korea" *East Asia* 22.1 (2005): 51–81.
- Shin, Kwang-Yeong. "Globalisation and the Working Class in South Korea: Contestation, Fragmentation and Renewal" *Journal of Contemporary Asia* 40 (2010): 211–229.
- Sǒ Kyǒngsik 徐京植. Shokuminchishugi no Bōryoku (植民地主義の暴力 The Violence of Colonialism). Tokyo: Kobunken 高文研, 2010.
- Son, Key-young. South Korean Engagement Policies and North Korea: Identities, Norms and the Sunshine Policy. London, Routledge, 2006.
- Yang, Hyunah. "Remembering the Korean military comfort women: nationalism, sexuality, and silencing" In *Dangerous Women: Gender and Korean Nationalism*, edited by Kim, Elaine H. and Choi, Chungmoo. 123–141. London: Routledge, 1998.
- Yi Hŏnch'ang 이헌창, Han'guk Kyŏngje T'ongsa (한국 경제 통사 An Outline History of Korean Economy). Seoul: Pŏmmunsa 법문사, 2006.
- Yi Yŏnghun 이영훈, "T'oji Chosa Saŏp ŭi Sut'alsŏng Chaegŏmt'o" (토지조사 사업의 수탈성 재검토 Reconsidering the View on the Land Survey as a Dispossession Measure) Yöksa Pip'yŏng 역사비평 24 (1993): 307–334.
- Yi Yǒnghun 이영훈, "Chosǒn Hugi Irae Sonong Sahoe Chǒn'gae wa Ŭiùi" (조선후기 이래 소농사회 전개와 의의 The Development and the Meaning of the Small Cultivators' Society since the Late Chosǒn Period) Yöksa wa Hyǒnsil 역사와 현실45 (2002): 3–38.
- Yi Yŏnghun 이영훈 et al., eds. *Taean Kyogwasŏ Han'guk Kŭnhyŏndaesa* (대안 교과서 한국 근현대사 An Alternative Textbook of Korea's Modern and Contemporary History). Seoul: Kip'arang 기파랑, 2008.
- Yi Yŏnghun 이영훈, *Taehan Min'guk Yŏksa* (대한민국 역사 The History of the Republic of Korea). Seoul: Kip'arang 기파랑, 2013.
- Yu Sôkch'un 유석춘, "Pit kwa Kŭrimja rŭl hamkke pora" (빛과 그림자를 함께 보라 Look at both Bright and Shadowy [Sides] Together) *Tong'a Ilbo* 동아일보, April 11, 2001. https://news. naver.com/main/read.nhn?mode=LSD&mid=sec&sid1=100&oid=020&aid=0000057876 Accessed on September 10, 2018.
- Yun Haedong 윤해동 et al., eds. Kûndae rûl tasi Ingnûnda (근대를 다시 읽는다 Re-reading Modernity), vols. 1-2. Seoul: Yŏksa Pip'yŏngsa 역사비평사, 2006.
- Yun Haedong 윤해동. *Kŭndae Yŏksahak ŭi Hwanghon* (근대 역사학의 황혼 The Twilights of Modern Historiography). Seoul: Ch'aek kwa Hamkke 책과 함께, 2010.
- Yun T'aegon 윤태곤, "'Yŏngwŏnhan TK Taebu' Sin Hyŏnhwak i Han'guk Hyŏndaesa e namgin Chokchŏk" ('영원한 TK 대부' 신현확이 한국 현대사에 남긴 족적 The Imprint left by the 'Eternal Leader of the Taegu-Pusan Network', Sin Hyŏnhwak, on South Korea's Contemporary History), *Pressian*, March 26, 2007: http://www.pressian.com/news/article.html?no=11726 Accessed on August 23, 2018.